KYOGLE & villages

Community Newsletter

AUGUST/SEPTEMBER 2019



In this ISSUE

MAYOR'S MESSAGE FREE TRIP TO THE TIP - 2 - NEW \$1.8M BRIDGE ANNOUNCED ON-LINE YOUTH SURVEY LAUNCHED - 3 - WORK STARTS ON CLARENCE WAY PROJECT

LOVE OF ART A FAMILY AFFAIR - 6 -

COUNCIL MOVES to stimulate development

Kyogle Council has adopted a bold initiative to stimulate development and open up new housing and industrial lots.

Council voted unanimously at its 12 August meeting to extend the scope of its Development Contributions and Charges Discounting Policy to add subdivisions to the list of developments for which Council will waive developer charges and contributions.

Council also voted to extend the life of the policy to March 2022.

Under the policy, developers could save up to \$26,000 a lot for new subdivisions.

The original policy, introduced in March 2018, waived development contributions and servicing charges to most developments barring subdivisions and heavy haulage developments.

In the 17 months since then, there has been an increase in development applications and approved projects being brought to construction throughout the Kyogle Local Government Area (LGA).

Council hopes the extended policy will



attract further investment and stimulate economic growth.

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland said Council was serious about promoting development in order to create jobs, grow local businesses and increase the choice of housing and land in the LGA.

"Council has clearly stated that it wants to see development happening," Cr Mulholland said.

"This policy is unique to Kyogle Council and we are hoping people with approved developments will bring them forward, while prompting those considering a development to act now," she said.

"As the policy is a generous incentive it cannot apply indefinitely, so people will need to take advantage of this opportunity by March 2022."

The Development Contributions and Charges Discounting Policy will apply to all newly approved development that is completed before the review of the policy in March 2022. On application, the policy can also be applied to existing consents where the development consent is still current and the development has not been completed.



from the Mayor ...

This past month has been a fast paced one, with a visit to Sydney for the Joint Organisation Chairs, Country Mayors' Association and Ministerial meetings.

Pleasingly, we got a few runs on the board including:

- The deferral of the emergency services levy increase until the State Government can engage with local councils;
- Advice that no Benefit Cost Ratios (BCRs) will be attached to the election promises pledging \$500m for fixing local roads and \$500m for fixing timber bridges;
- An extra \$150,000 in funding for the Joint Organisations (JOs).

All of these mean either more money in our ratepayers' pockets or it makes it easier for us as a Council to apply for much needed funding for roads and bridges.

I also met with the Deputy Premier, John Barilaro, around the proposed Essential Energy job cuts, and how they will affect quality of service delivery, local jobs and apprenticeships and disadvantage isolated people.

The Deputy Premier was very vocal about maintaining jobs and services in the regions and on 20 August announced that Essential Energy would halt plans to cut jobs in rural and re-

gional NSW.

This is a great outcome for our communities and I commend the government's responsiveness to this particular issue.

To address doctor shortages in rural areas, like Bonalbo, the University of Western Sydney, in conjunction with the Country Mayors' Association, has developed a scholarship program. The NSW Health Minister Brad Hazard's office was so interested in this program, they set up their own meeting with WSU. The implementation of this program is a long-term solution to rural doctor shortages, so stay tuned for developments.

Many community members have indicated that they would prefer our LEP to have one planning zone for prime agricultural land like Tenterfield, that being RII1

We have raised this with Planning Minister Rob Stokes and have been advised to include it in the Local Strategic Planning Statement Council is required to develop.

Earlier in the month, Southern Cross University and Regional Development Australia coordinated a "think tank" which came out of demographer and social commentator Bernard Salt's analysis of the region.

Attendees were broken into groups

focused on social, economic and environmental topics.

All the brainstorming that came out of this session will be collated for ongoing workshops, which will create a blueprint for the region, addressing issues around transport, housing, job creation, etc.

It's been a big month for conversations, but it is through these relationships and networks that we will continue to progress the issues that you, the community, have identified as priorities. Council remains committed to ensuring that our town and villages are not only sustainable, but prosperous and vibrant.

The Local Government NSW (LGNSW) conference is coming up in October and during August we met with LGNSW board President Linda Scott to discuss the board's progress on issues our Council is dedicated to, around planning controls, Financial Assistance Grant distribution and a range of other topics.

The LGNSW board is our peak body lobby group, so it is important for us to use this vehicle, as well as others like the JO Chairs and Country Mayors' Association, to progress our local and regional issues to achieve better outcomes for all of our communities.

Danielle Mulholland

Free trip to the tip for RATEPAYERS

Every Kyogle Council ratepayer will get at least one free trip to the tip this year.

For the second year in a row, Council has sent out a free waste voucher with annual rates notices to every ratepayer in the local government area.

The waste voucher entitles the holder to dispose of one load (in a small vehicle and trailer or a ute) of general waste up to 300kg or five small loads of up to 60kgs.

The waste vouchers can be used at the Kyogle landfill or the Woodenbong, Bonalbo or Mallanganee waste transfer stations. Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland said the waste vouchers were good news for all ratepayers, including those who were struggling to cope with the financial and emotional impacts of the ongoing drought.

"The waste vouchers allow people to dispose of excess waste in a responsible way at no cost – it's one less thing they have to worry about," Cr Mulholland said.

"The waste vouchers have the added benefit of reducing illegal dumping.

"As a Council, we encourage people to recycle where possible, but where that's not possible these vouchers offer the community the means to dispose of un-recyclable material for free."

RED CROSS needs members

The Kyogle branch of Red Cross desperately needs new members.

The branch meets on the third Friday of the month at 9.30am for 10am in the Kyogle Uniting Church Rectors Room.

The Australian Red Cross provides a range of services and programs, including emergency management, blood donation, community services, social inclusion, migration support, international aid

and international humanitarian support.

Red Cross membership is for anyone with an eagerness to help others, a curiosity to know more and a desire to experience the power of humanity.

To find out more about becoming a member of the Kyogle branch of Red Cross, phone branch President Betty Jarrett on 6632 2295 or branch Secretary Julie Kilpatrick on 6632 2868.







Councils combine to build \$1.8 million bridge

Kyogle Council will join forces with neighbouring Tenterfield Shire Council to build a \$1.8 million bridge on the boundary of the two council areas.

The councils will each kick in \$542,500 toward the cost of the new concrete bridge which replaces an old single-lane load-limited timber structure known as Hootons Bridge (pictured right).

The bridge, which spans the Clarence River, is vital to local agricultural industries.

The Federal Government through the Bridge Renewal Program also will provide \$700,000 toward the cost of the new bridge, while blueberry producer Mountainblue Farms will contribute \$15,000.

The alliance between the neighbouring councils comes in the wake of the State Government's Fit for the Future process which encouraged councils to work more collaboratively to deliver better outcomes for their communities.

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland said she was delighted the two councils were able to partner with each other for the benefit of the broader com-



munity.

"I am very pleased that Tenterfield and Kyogle Councils are working together to deliver this very important piece of infrastructure," Cr Mulholland said.

"We have a very good relationship with Tenterfield Shire Council and Tenterfield Mayor Peter Petty and I hope that going into the future we will continue to partner around these kinds of projects.

"For one council to deliver such an essential piece of infrastructure would be very expensive. With these kinds of large projects, such partnerships are key to de-

livering great outcomes for our local communities, and to mitigating the costs for any one council."

Tenterfield Shire Mayor Peter Petty said his council was happy to join forces with Kyogle to deliver the new bridge.

"It's all about our communities. Working with Kyogle fosters and strengthens our relationship and has the full support of our Council," he said.

The new bridge will be built by Kyogle Council in association with Tenterfield Shire Council, with work to begin in February 2020.

DRIVING TESTSnow available in Kyogle

Kyogle Council has partnered with Service NSW so that people can do their driving tests in Kyogle.

Service NSW will provide driving tests fortnightly on Tuesdays from the Kyogle Council Administration Centre (1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle) from 10am – 3pm beginning on 20 August 2019.

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland said the partnership between Council and Service NSW meant that young people no longer had to travel to Casino, Lismore or Murwillumbah to get their provisional licence.

"We're working hard to deliver services for young people in our community," Cr Mulholland said.

"They will now be able to do their driving test and be issued with an interim licence right here in Kyogle, which is really great news.

"Older driver driving tests will also be



available at Kyogle from now on and I know that will mean a lot to our more senior residents."

Bookings for the driving tests are essential and can be made by either calling 13 77 88, dropping into a Service NSW centre at Lismore, Casino, or Murwillumbah or going online to www.service.nsw.gov.au.

Kyogle Council also has a Service NSW Self-Serve kiosk at its administration centre in Kyogle.

Self-serve kiosks are not staffed, however people are able to use the kiosk computer to go online to, among other things: renew vehicle and vessel registrations; order a replacement for a lost, stolen or damaged driver licence; apply for an E-Toll Account; renew an individual contractor's licence; pay a penalty notice.

YOUTH SURVEY

Young people who live, work or play in the Kyogle town or village areas are being asked to complete a survey about the types of projects and activities they would like to see happen in their area.

The results of the on-line survey will help Kyogle Council and other local community groups when they are applying for funding. They will also provide some focus for "Swooping Season", the new-look Kyogle Council Youth Advisory Committee.

Survey participants will be able to leave their contact details if they want to get involved in planning or helping organise local activities or so that Council can advise them when it is doing things in their area

Check out council's website www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au or Facebook page www.facebook.com/ KyogleCouncil for a link to the survey.





COUNCIL APPROVES five SCCF projects for funding

Kyogle Council will submit five projects valued at \$790,000 to the NSW Government for funding under Round Three of the Stronger Country Communities Fund. The projects that were adopted by Council include:

- \$395,118 for a three-year program to build the capacity and involvement of young people across the local government area to design, deliver and activate youthoriented initiatives, spaces and events. The program will be delivered in partnership with other organisations.
- \$130,000 to complete priority components of Stage 1 of the Kyogle Mountain Bike Strategy including additional trails, seating and shelters at the mountain bike park, and seal the pump track at Anzac Park. The project will be delivered in partnership with the Kyogle Mountain Bike Club.
- \$50,000 to complete the proposed Tabulam Lighthorse Memorial.
- \$105,119 to upgrade buildings/amenities at the Tabulam Racecourse. The project will be delivered in partnership with the Racecourse Trust.
- \$110,000 to upgrade and expand existing amenities at the Kyogle Showground. The project will be delivered in partnership with the Showground Trust.

Under the terms of round three of the SCCF, 50 per cent of Council's allocation must be spent on projects supporting young people.

Free health programs FOR KYOGLE

Self-defence classes for women, yoga for kids, creating vegetable gardens and cooking classes are just a few of the projects being run in Kyogle as part of the Healthy Town Challenge.

Health NSW also is planning to offer free programs in Kyogle in term 4 for different age groups that usually only run in Lismore and Casino.

Go4Fun is a free healthy lifestyle program for children aged 6.5 to 13 years who are above a healthy weight.

Parents are also involved in the Go4Fun program that aims to improve health, fitness, self-esteem and confidence.

Stepping On offers older people a way of reducing falls by building knowledge, confidence, strength and balance to stay active and independent.

It is a free program and will



start in Kyogle October. It will be run over seven weeks with the group meeting two hours per week.

Kyogle residents over the age of 60 also have the opportunity to be involved in a study to trial a home-based balance exercise program called Standing Tall.

The program is delivered through an app on a tablet, laptop or computer, and is designed to help people improve their strength and balance.

For more information on any of these programs, please contact Martina Pattinson on 6620 7668 or email martina.pattinso n@health.nsw.gov.au.

BONALBO celebrates NAIDOC DAY

Bonalbo Central School recently celebrated NAIDOC Day with many community members, organisations and local schools visiting for the day.

This year's theme was "Voice, Treaty, Truth" which acknowledges that Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples have always wanted an enhanced role in decision-making in Australia's democracy.

The day was opened with an official Welcome to Country by local Elder 'Poppy' Harry Walker

Traditional dancers from Bonalbo Central School and Grafton High School, the Bonalbo High School Band and Bonalbo Primary School students entertained guests throughout the day.

The day was celebrated with a range of stalls including boomerang decorating, face painting, colouring-in, gifts, damper making and biscuit decorating.

Various information stalls helped make the Futures, Southern Cross University Gnibi and



day a huge success including Australian Electoral Commission, NSW Health, ACE Community College, Rural Fire Service, NSW Ambulance, Solid Mob, Headspace, AMS, ACON, Bulgarr Ngaru, NDIS, Legal Aid, Social Eutures, Southern Cross University Gnibi and

Rural Health.

Bonalbo Central School thanked everyone who attended the NAIDOC Day celebrations as well as sponsors of the event, Kyogle Council and Mountain Blue Farms, for their ongoing support.



REUSE, RECYCLE on Second Hand Saturday

Kyogle Council will once again take part in Second Hand Saturday.

Second Hand Saturday is a free event held across the region, where residents can hold garage sales with free advertising and where avid shoppers can hunt for bargains across the whole region

The event, aimed at encouraging people to re-use and recycle goods, will be held on Saturday 28 September, with participants able to hold another garage sale for their unsold items on 5 October.

Householders are encouraged to register to hold their own garage sale at home, or coordinate a joint garage sale in their street, or with their local school, preschool, com-



munity organisation or Church. It is free to register, and garage sales are listed for free in participating newspapers, and on the Second Hand Saturday app.

Registrations to hold a garage sale are free and are now open at secondhandsatur-

day.com.au. They will close on 18 September.

Second Hand Saturday is coordinated by North East Waste and participating councils and funded by the NSW EPA's Waste Less Recycle More initiative.

Farmland mapping on agenda

If you own land on the western side of the Kyogle Local Government Area (LGA), you are invited to attend Department of Primary Industries' (DPI) 'Drop in' Sessions on 10 and 11 September 2019 to learn about new farmland mapping for the area

The drop in sessions will be held at:

- Tabulam CWA Hall, 16 Court Street, Tabulam, on Tuesday 10 September, 10am-4pm
- Woodenbong Public Hall on Wednesday 11 September, 8am-1pm.

The eastern part of LGA area has already been mapped for important farmland.

The NSW Government has now drafted important farmland maps for the western side of Kyogle LGA.

These maps identify lands with the best biophysical attributes for primary production. Lands identified on the maps will have additional planning provisions applied to protect primary production into the future.

Landowners will have the opportunity to provide feedback on the draft maps at the drop-in sessions or via post, email or online.

Further details are available at www.dpi.nsw.gov.au or by contacting Selina Stillman on 02 6626 1215. This mapping is part of an action under the NSW Government's North Coast Regional Plan.

WOODENBONG INFILL STUDY AREA TABULAM TENTERFIELD TWEED HEADS MULLUMBIMBY BYRON BAY CASINO YAMBA

CLARENCE Way works begin

The much anticipated sealing of Clarence Way, south of Bruxner Highway, commenced in late August and will continue throughout much of 2020.

The initial stages of the project will focus on preparatory earth and drainage works.

The project is being funded by the Federal Government through its Community Development Fund and the State Government's Fixing Country Roads Program.

Council will carry out improvements to the internal road at Pioneer Park, Old Bonalbo, in September.

The works, funded through the State Government's Stronger Country Communities Fund, will include drainage upgrades and sealing of the road.

Council is also preparing for the initial seal of a section of about 900m of Hillyard Road starting from the intersection with Bentley Road.

Work on the project started in August with the replacement of a culvert.

The road sealing works will be completed in September.



This will complement the recently completed Bentley Road rehabilitation.

Council will undertake rehabilitation of about one kilometre of Collins Creek Road starting at the railway overpass bridge. The project will include some road widening, new road seal, and remediation of a slumped section of road.

Bridges are currently under construction on Peacock Creek Road, Tree Fern Road and Needhams Road.

Each of these new bridges will be of steel and concrete construction.

The bridges on Peacock Creek Road and Tree Fern Road will be completed in early September while the Needhams Road bridge is expected to be finished in November. Needhams Road Bridge is funded through the State Government's Fixing Country Roads Program and the Federal Government's Bridge Renewal Program.



LOVE OF ART

a family affair

'Birds Of A Feather....now and then', the exhibition opening at Council's Roxy Gallery on 11 September, features the works of three local female artists perched in the space alongside some of their creative family fledglings.

Anthea Moffatt, Wendy McGain and Pam Cowgill have spent the last year in their studios working on new pieces for this exhibition.

As accomplished artists in their own right, all three women are examples of committed artists who have shared their love of art with their offspring and it is really exciting to have members of their families exhibit alongside them.

All three artists have different approaches to their subject matter and the style in which they paint and while their works are individual, the viewer may get a sense of how they connect through their use of colour and bold expressive marks.

'Birds Of A Feather....now and then' was the titled coined for this exhibition as Anthea, Wendy and Pam have engaged their children, their children's children and their siblings' children in exhibiting some of their creative talents within this exhibi-

Anthea's son Richard Moffatt is a sculp-



Anthea Moffatt's Cryptic Construct II.

ture, Pam's daughter Ann Heldtz and her daughter Gosha are printmakers and painters, and Wendy's granddaughter and nieces, Saskia Flynn, Milly Hemphill and Kate McGain are illustrators, drawers and designers.

The official opening of the exhibition will be held on Saturday 14 September from 1-3 pm. It is open the community, with the public encouraged to come along to meet and mingle with the artists.



Wendy McGain's Equinox.



Pam Cowqill's Despair.

LANDCARE targets 'weed' tree

Kyogle Landcare and the Border Ranges Richmond Landcare Network are uniting to tackle the last remaining stands of Honey Locust in the Kyogle area.

Honey Locust (Gleditsia triacanthos) is an extremely invasive species ble through funding from Rous that can smother pastures and native vegetation.

It has very sharp long needle-like spikes covering the trunk and the limbs. The tree grows up to 30m tall and has creamy yellow flowers in the spring that develop into 20-30cm long flat brown/black pods.

With limited distribution in the region, this weed is listed as a 'containment' species under the North Coast Regional Strategic

Weed Management Plan.

In 2014/2015, a control project treated a core infestation of Honey Locust in the Kyogle area and achieved a significant reduction in this weed.

The new project hopes to eradicate the weed tree in the target area.

The project has been made possi-County Council, North Coast Local Land Services and the Department of Primary Industries, with support from North Coast Regional Landcare Network.

If you have found this weed and live in an 8km radius of Kyogle, you are eligible for assistance to have it treated. Please contact landcare.support@brrvln.org.au or call the Landcare office in Kyogle on 6632 3722.

PUMPKIN Festival is on again

Kyogle will once again host the Summerland Giant Pumpkin and Watermelon Festival in 2020.

The expanded event will be held on Saturday 11 January and will be run in conjunction with the Kyogle Farmers' Market.

As well as giant pumpkins and melons being weighed in, the festival will feature art and cookery competitions both involving pumpkins.

The giant pumpkins and melons will start arriving in Stratheden Street at 7.30 on the Saturday morning of the festival, with the weigh-in to commence at 9.30am.

Contestants will have the chance of winning prizes ranging from \$100 -\$500. There will also be a competition to guess the weight of the giant pumpkin at the CRT store.

Kyogle Tidy Towns Committee and Farmers' Market are working with the Summerland Giant Pumpkin and Watermelon Festival Committee to create a fun morning for the whole community.

For further details contact Robert Dwyer on 6632 3352 or John Leadbeatter on 0428 170 561.



LIBRARY NEWS

Library refurbishment

Kyogle library has undergone a \$170,000 refurbishment.

The project included internal modifications to the library, new shelving and library furniture and construction of a deck.

The library was closed for two days in late August while the bulk of the work was completed.

Kyogle branch librarian Corinne Hughes has invited the community to come and check out the new look library and enjoy the new facilities.

The project was funded through a \$99,000 State Government Public Library Infrastructure Grant and a \$70,000 contribution by Kyogle Council.

Create, Make, Share

The next Create, Make, Share session at the Kyogle library will be held on Tuesday 10 September from 10.30am to 12.30pm.

Bookings are essential, phone the library on 6632 1134.

Seed library

The Seed Library is now available at Kyogle library.

The Seed Library is a joint initiative between Richmond – Upper Clarence Regional Library and Richmond Valley Council FOGO Project.

How does a seed library work? Library patrons can select up to three packets of seeds to borrow at a time.

Plant the seeds in your garden, raise the plants, allow a plant to go to seed and then



Sisters Lizzy and Josie Carey with the beeswax lunch wraps they made at Kyoqle library's July school holiday activities.

harvest the seeds. Return some of the seeds back to the library so the collection continues to grow. There is no cost to borrow, and no obligation to return seeds.

Pizza and Pages

Pizza and Pages is held at the Kyogle library on the third

Thursday every month between 3.30-4.30pm during school terms, with the next one planned for September 19.

The event is for tweens and teens (10-18 years olds) and there will be fun activities, giveaways and pizza.

No bookings required, just come along and join in the fun.

Calendar

School centenary

The Afterlee Public School will celebrate is centenary on Sunday 6 October.

The celebrations will be held in the picturesque school grounds, with the gates opening at 10am.

The day will feature food stalls, games, historical displays, a barbecue dinner and music.

All welcome to attend.

For further details contact the school on 6633 3163 or email afterlee-p.school@det.nsw.edu.au.

Bonalbo Markets

The Bonalbo Markets are held in the Bonalbo Community Hall and adjoining park on the first Sunday of every month from 10am to 1pm.

Tables cost \$5 – just come along at 9.30am on the day.

Hanging Rock's Got Talent

Hanging Rock's Got Talent Quest will be held at the Hanging Rock Hall on Saturday 21 September from 3pm.

Whether you are a gum leaf player, a

ballet dancer or a rock band, come to the Hanging Rock Hall and demonstrate your talent for a chance to win big prize money (open section first prize \$400, second \$100; juniors (8-15 year olds) first prize \$100, second \$50; people's choice \$100).

Registration is compulsory with a deadline of September 10.

There are limited performance time slots so book now to avoid disappointment. Strictly for amateurs only.

Send your name, contact details and a 25 -50 word description or video of who you are and what you do to hangrockhall@gmail.com

Junior contestants kick off the Talent Show at 3pm sharp.

Fitness classes

Stretch and tone fitness classes are held at the Bonalbo Community Hall on Mondays from 10.30am to 12pm.

The class provides a gentle workout using Yoga postures and pilates exercises. Cost is a \$2 gold coin donation.

Kyogle Bazaar

Kyogle Bazaar now operates on the fourth Saturday of every month from 9am-2pm.

The September Bazaar will be held on Saturday 28 September.

There will be a great variety of stalls including stalls featuring hand-made creations from fabric crafts, timber carvings, gemstone art, soaps and candles to natural bath and beauty, stained glass, fairy goods, outdoor items.

To book a site or for further information, contact Sandii email bazaar@kyogle together.org.au, Facebook @kyoglebazaar, or phone 0457 471 583 (leave a message).

Le Bon Cafe

Le Bon Café is located in the Bonalbo Community Hall and serves great coffee and home cooked meals on Monday, Wednesday, Thursday and Friday from 10am-2pm.

Sunday breakfasts are served in the cafe and park from 9am-12pm. Come along for eggs Benedict with salmon for \$10 or a massive big breakfast for \$12.

The café is run by community volunteers, with any funds raised going to the hall.

Farmers' Market

The Kyogle Farmers' Market is held on Saturday mornings in Stratheden Street, Kyogle (between the Summerland Way and the library).

To book a stall phone Robert on 0407 506 548 or Anne on 6632 1851.

\$100,000 grant to connect **BUSH HABITATS**

A \$100,000 grant from the NSW Environment Trust is being put to work at Roseberry Creek and Sherwood in an effort to restore corridor connectivity between areas of high conservation value habitat.

Funded under the trust's Restoration and Rehabilitation Program, the new project seeks to extend work already underway as part of the Border Ranges Bush Connect Project, consolidating habitat connections between Toonumbar and Border Ranges National Parks.

Focusing on Hungry Gully and Kurrajong creeks, this latest grant addresses threats to native vegetation and riparian corridor values through weed control, revegetation and assisted natural regeneration activities

Other project activities include nest box installation, wildlife friendly fencing and fire for biodiversity awareness.

"This important work will help reinstate local fauna corridors and consolidate over-

all gains to biodiversity being achieved through the BushConnect project," Project Officer Ashley Warby said.

"We will be monitoring fauna movements and usage of wildlife corridors with wildlife cameras and song metres in key areas.

"We're also interested in hearing from any landholders in the Grevillia / Sherwood area who might like to help with the monitoring work on their properties."

A wildlife camera and song meter workshop will be held in late September to demonstrate how this technology works, with a field day planned for October looking at wildlife friendly fencing and sustainable fire management practices for rural properties.

"The field day is open to any Kyogle Council area landholder to attend and will feature advice on how you can set aside and manage areas for nature without sacrificing productivity," Ashely said.

To register your interest, email Ashley at ashley@kingfisherco.com.au.

The Border Ranges Bush Connect project is a project of the Border Ranges Alliance and Northern Rivers Fire and Biodiversity



A wildlife camera is installed in a wildlife corridor as part of the expanded Border Ranges Bush Connect Project.

Consortium Inc.

Council MEETINGS

The next Ordinary Council meeting will be held on Monday 9 September 2019 at 5pm. Ordinary meetings are held on the second Monday of every month except January. Meetings start at 5pm and are held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. The first item of general business is Public Forum, which provides an opportunity for the public to speak to Council on items of business to be considered at the meeting. To speak at Public Forum, you should email (council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au) or phone (6632 1611) the General Manager by midday on the Thursday preceding the meeting.

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION

www.myroadinfo.com.au

Council contact and info

RECYCLING FACILITIES

All Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities (if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge.

The waste facility hours of operation are: Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday

9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday

Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm



A WARD

Cr Kylie Thomas 0428 919 496

kylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Hayden Doolan

0402 097 185

hayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Janet Wilson

0419 600 848

janet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

B WARD

Cr John Burley (Deputy Mayor) 6632 1436 or 0437 252 376 john.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Maggie May

0499 551 714 or 6633 3338 (a/h) maggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Robert Dwyer

6632 3352

bob.dwyer@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

C WARD

Cr Danielle Mulholland (Mayor)

0438 931 425

danielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Lindsay Passfield

6635 1429

lindsay.passfield@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Earle Grundy

6665 3290

earle.grundy@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474
Telephone: 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800
Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil

KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM
MONDAY TO FRIDAY